PM Open Court UCPI Preliminary Hearing 21 November 2017
1 Tuesday, 21 November 2017 1 non-state, non-police core
2 INDEX participants by MS KAUFMANN re
3 2 HN294
4 Opening remarks 3 Subnﬂ;zi(:ns O?Eehglflpft}ée b138
P etropolitan Police Service by
S o VRIS
6 Y 5 Submissions on behalf of the .......................140
. non-state, non-police core
Submissions on behalf of officers ...........c...... 15 6 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
7 represented by Slater & Gordon HN297
by MR BRANDON 7
8 Submissions on behalf of the .......................144
Submissions on behalf of the ..........cccoveecee 21 8 Metropolitan Police Service by
9 Metropolitan Police designated MR HALL re HN297
lawyers by MR SANDERS 9
10 Submissions on behalf of the .......................149
Submissions on behalf of the ..........ccocvveveee. 39 10 n'onjstlate, m;n—pollce core
11 non-state, non-police core " pHa;It;cquoants y MS KAUFMANN re
participants by MS KAUFMANN re 12 Submissions on behalf of HN321 by MR .............151
12 'HN16 SANDERS
13 Submissions on behalf of the ..........ccocoveenee 53 13
Metropolitan Police Service by Submissions on behalf of the ......................156
14 MR HALL re HN16 14 Metropolitan Police Service by
15 Submissions on behalf of the ...........coceuueee. 54 MR HALL re HN321
non-state, non-police core 15
16 participants by MS KAUFMANN re Submissions on behalf of the ......................167
HN26 16 non-state, non-police core
17 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
Submissions on behalf of the ..........ccooeeeecd 61 17 HN326
18 non-state, non-police core 18 Subnn;zle(:;lspz?itl;h;loflifetgz&iééB;M“M168
participants by MS KAUFMANN re 19 MR HALL re HN326
19 ,HNS 8 20 Further submissions on behalf of the ...
20 Submissions on behalf of the ........................ 68 non-state, non-police core
Metropolitan Police Service by 21 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
21 MR HALL re HN58 HN326
22 Submissions on behalf of .........c.cccoeveuenn. 75 22
Mr Peter Francis by MS SIKAND Submissions on behalf of the ...
23 re HN58 23 non-state, non-police core
24 Submissions on behalf of HN58 by .................... 82 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
MR BRANDON 24 HN329
25 25 Submissions on behalf of the ......................173
Page 1 Page 3
1 non-state, non-police core 1 MR HALL re HN329
) ga;]l;cglpams by MS KAUFMANN re 2 Submissions on behalf of the ............c.c........ 173
3 Submissions on behalf of the ......coconver....88 non-state, non-police core
non-state, non-police core 3 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
4 participants by MS KAUFMANN re HN330
HN68 4
5 .o
Submissions on behalf of the .......................90 Submissions on behalf of HN330 by MR e 174
6 Metropolitan Police Service by 5 SANDERS
MR HALL re HN68 6 Submissions on behalf of the ...........c.cc.c.. 175
7 N non-state, non-police core
. Further submissions on b_chalfofthc 4444444444444444 97 7 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
non-state, non-police core
participants by MS KAUEMANN re HN333
9 HN68 8
10 Submissions on behalf of the .......................102 Submissions on behalf of ....eeeeeeeeeeeeeeenn, 176
non-state, non-police core :
I participants by MS KAUFMANN re 9 Mr Peter Francis by MS SIKAND
HNS81 re HN333
12 10
Submissions on behalf of the .......................107 Further submissions on behalf of the ............... 177
13 Metropolitan Police Service by 11 non-state. non—police core
14 MR HALL re HN81 participants by MS KAUFMANN re
Subrmissions on behalf of the ...................108 12 HN333
15 non-state, non-police core 13 Submissions on behalf of HN333 by MR ............... 178
participants by MS KAUFMANN re SANDERS
16 HN104 14
17 Submissions on behalf of the .......................112 . . .
Metropolitan Police Service by Discussion re statement of Louise .................. 179
18 MR HALL re HN104 15 Meade
19 Submissions on behalf of the ......................114 16 Submissions by MS STEEL .........cccceevevrinnnne 189
non-state, non-police core 17
20 rticipants by MS KAUFMANN
[ E S e 18 (10.30 am) A
21 19 Opening remarks
Submissions on behalf of vv......vvscvrsvrrr 123 20 THE CHAIR: Ms Kaufmann, you have finished your general
2 Peter Francis by MS SIKAND re 21 submissions. I think in fairness to others I have to
HN123 . . .
23 22 give t_her_n the opportunity of making any general
Submissions on behalf of the ......................130 23 submission that they may wish to.
24 Metropolitan Police Service by 24 I have received today an email from the media which
25 MR HALL re HN123 25 indicates that they do not seek to depart from the
Page 2 Page 4
1 (Pages 1 to 4)
DTI www.DTIGlobal.com 8th Floor, 165 Fleet Street

(+44)207 4041400

London EC4A 2DY



PM Open Court UCPI Preliminary Hearing 21 November 2017
1 rulings made by Sir Christopher, which I think should 1 identities will not in most circumstances help you get
2 narrow the area of open debate on this issue. 2 to the truth insofar as you will be faced with some
3 I have lost the batting order, I am afraid. That is 3 hostility from officers who are denied that.
4 entirely my fault. (Handed) 4 The second point, sir, that --
5 Thank you. Next is Mr Payter, according to the 5 THE CHAIR: Is that submission made in relation to deployed
[§ list, but it is actually Mr Hall. 6 undercover police officers, their managers or both?
7 MR BARR: On the list for the Special Demonstration Squad 7 MS SIKAND: Deployed undercover police officers. We will
8 anonymity applications next on the list after Mr Bunting 8 come to the position so far as managers are concerned,
9 is Ms Sikand. T understand that Ms Sikand wants to 9 I suppose, in relation to the specifics of the
10 suggest to you that she too should make some submissions 10 application in relation to HN58 --
11 on principle. If she still wishes to do so, now is her 11 THE CHAIR: Yes.
12 chance. 12 MS SIKAND: -- and the sort of split procedure that you have
13 Submissions on behalf of Peter Francis by MS SIKAND 13 suggested. But we do have specific submissions in
14 MS SIKAND: Sir, they are very short. 14 relation to --
15 On behalf of Peter Francis I want to make just three 15 THE CHAIR: Of course, and you will have the opportunity of
16 points before we turn to the specifics of each 16 making them in relation to specific officers. All I'm
17 application. 17 seeking at the moment is any general submissions that
18 The first is this, it explains our overall approach 18 you want to make, as you have said, briefly.
19 to the specific applications. Sir, as you know, 19 MS SIKAND: In relation to senior officers, we accept
20 Peter Francis through his lawyers both orally and in 20 straightaway as you have indicated yesterday that senior
21 writing has consistently stated that disclosure of cover 21 officers must be accountable. However we think senior
22 names would usually meet the needs of this inquiry. 22 officers need to be distinguished from Special
23 THE CHAIR: Yes. 23 Demonstration Squad managers, simply because in
24 MS SIKAND: By that I mean when balancing the competing 24 Peter Francis's experience those managers would usually
25 public interest factors as identified by the previous 25 have also have had an undercover role. Ihear what you
Page 5 Page 7
1 charge the balance should usually rest at disclosing 1 say that this may not have always been the case, but
2 cover names. We accept of course that there are 2 certainly that was his experience up at least until 1997
3 exceptions to this, as identified by you yesterday 3 if not slightly later.
4 morning, which include disclosing real names where as 4 THE CHAIR: Yes. Ithink what he says about the later
5 you say the conduct of an undercover officer has given 5 period of the Special Demonstration Squad is right. But
6 rise to a moral right to know the true identity. In 6 I think you will find that the earlier managers did not
7 a sense at the other end, withholding a cover name may 7 all come from the Special Demonstration Squad by any
8 be found by you to be necessary in certain we say very 8 means. Obviously right at the start they can't have
9 limited circumstances. 9 done. But even in the early days when it had already
10 Sir, Peter Francis is of the view, however, that we 10 been established for a few years, I think we will find
11 must keep an eye on the practical consequences of 11 that not all did.
12 revealing true identities when you do decide to do so. 12 MS SIKAND: Iam sure in due course we will have evidence of
13 It is something that you, sir, alluded to in discussions 13 this. But of course he speaks to his experience and in
14 with Ms Kaufmann yesterday, when you said that you had 14 relation to HN58 of course --
15 no jurisdiction meaning you had no territorial 15 THE CHAIR: You rightly highlight a problem which happens
16 jurisdiction and I think, sir, that that is a reference 16 when someone moves from being an undercover police
17 to an email exchange that we have now seen in the 17 officer to being a manager. I think as with all these
18 generic disclosure bundle between HN321 and the 18 cases it has to be dealt with on a case-by-case basis.
19 Metropolitan Police Service, in which he effectively 19 MS SIKAND: Indeed. Which is why I don't make an
20 says he will come to court, he will give evidence and 20 overarching submission in relation to senior officers,
21 will cooperate, but should his true identity be revealed 21 but we will certainly return to it in relation to HN58.
22 he would effectively evade this jurisdiction. That is 22 THE CHAIR: Yes.
23 my understanding. So that is one of the practical 23 MS SIKAND: Sir, the second point is really about seeking to
24 consequences that Mr Francis alerts everybody to, but 24 put right some assertions that have been made by
25 also it is his enduring view that the revelation of true 25 Mr Sanders on behalf of the officers he represents. We
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1 have heard what you have said about the role of 1 That undertaking did not come until 28 August 2016,
2 assurances of confidentiality and the weight that you 2 and let alone the Inquiry having reached a position
3 would accord them, whether express or implied, and say 3 where they were in a position to request evidence. He
4 no more, therefore, about the way in which we say 4 has, as will be well known to the Inquiry, to the
5 Mr Sanders has sought to reinterpret or go behind the 5 secretariat, offered to provide us evidence on more than
6 previous chairman's ruling, as summarised by him at 6 one occasion and he has been told that he must wait for
7 A8 -- the previous chairman that is -- other than to say 7 the formal request so he will do so.
8 that we agree with Ms Kaufmann that Mr Sanders has it 8 THE CHAIR: Iam grateful to him for his patience. We are
9 wrong, but we need not trouble you as to why. 9 attempting to do it more or less chronologically, which
10 There is a related point, sir, which I wish to deal 10 seems to make sense.
11 with. That is more about setting the record straight. 11 MS SIKAND: But, sir, to say he's keen to give his evidence
12 You will be aware, sir, that Mr Sanders devotes a whole 12 is not to overstate the position.
13 section in his submissions at paragraph 7 to the 13 In dealing then very briefly, sir, in what he has
14 position of Peter Francis as he describes that 14 said, namely that he's never been promised "lifelong
15 particular paragraph. 15 confidentiality", and the suggestion that it cannot be
16 Sir, his submissions are at tab 14 of the 16 relied upon, there has been no evidence so far as we are
17 submissions bundle. 17 aware produced by the Metropolitan Police Service as an
18 THE CHAIR: Yes. 18 institution -- as opposed to anything individual
19 MS SIKAND: That paragraph, we say, includes some 19 officers may or may not have said in their personal
20 surprisingly personal attacks on Mr Francis. We would 20 statements -- that we are aware of that casts any doubt
21 like to take this opportunity to correct some of them. 21 even on that very limited assertion that he made in
22 You will see, sir, 7.1, he submits that nothing can 22 those 2016 assertions.
23 reliably be gleaned about the expectations of 23 Sir, Ms Kaufmann has made reference to Cairo's
24 confidentiality of the DL officers from the statements 24 statement --
25 or experiences of Peter Francis. 25 THE CHAIR: Yes.
Page 9 Page 11
1 He then goes on to support this assertion, I think, 1 MS SIKAND: -- and it is statement of course that you will
2 by suggesting that Peter Francis has effectively failed 2 be familiar with. But if I may, sir, just trouble you
3 to provide any evidence about what was said to him. He 3 for a moment to turn it up. It is in the generic
4 points, sir, to a submission that we made in March 2016. 4 evidence bundle behind tab 5. At paragraph 15, Cairo
5 He then goes on to set out in the following 5 begins to explain there, sir, what the expectation of
6 paragraph some criticisms as to how Mr Francis came to 6 undercover operatives was in relation to the protection
7 reveal his own identity, and ends by saying that 7 that they would be offered. Sir, you will see at
8 Mr Francis is somehow firmly in the camp of the Guardian 8 paragraph 16, Cairo says that as part of the process of
9 and the media. 9 assessing and interviewing a prospective Special
10 First of all, sir, Mr Francis it must be clear is in 10 Demonstration Squad field officer more senior officers
11 nobody's camp. He stands alone. That must be clear not 11 would attend the home address of the candidate. Then he
12 only from the position that he has occupied throughout 12 goes on to say:
13 but from his submissions as well, which are patently 13 "Part of this purpose of the exercise was to provide
14 different from those of the Guardian insofar as the 14 reassurance to both the officers and their family about
15 position the Guardian takes in relation to what you 15 the nature and ramifications of the role."
16 should or should not disclose in relation to real and 16 He finishes that paragraph with this:
17 cover names. So we refute that, if we need to. 17 "The reassurance frequently extended to reinforcing
18 In dealing with the evidential point made by 18 the commitment of the Metropolitan Police Service to
19 Mr Sanders, sir, as you will know Mr Francis has not yet 19 safeguarding the true identity of the officers."
20 been approached by the Inquiry to provide witness 20 So that is the highest he puts it, "frequently".
21 evidence. No such formal request has been made. The 21 But at 70 he then makes reference to a document which he
22 assertion in his submissions of 7 March 2016 were 22 describes as a memorandum which, sir, you know was drawn
23 deliberately bald and limited, given that at that date, 23 up by HN53. That is exhibited as exhibit 2. That
24 sir, the Attorney General had not yet even granted an 24 follows behind tab 8, please.
25 undertaking. 25 If you look at Cairo's statement at 17, it explains
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1 the context in which that document came into being. At 1 stage at which Mr Francis himself chose to reveal his

2 17, sir, Cairo makes mention that that document came 2 true identity is one that I won't speak at length to

3 into being during the litigation that was brought 3 that point, other than to say that there were various

4 against the Metropolitan Police Service by Officers A 4 external and personal factors which led him to make the

5 and B, two former Special Demonstration Squad officers. 5 decision that he did. But we say that this probably is

6 It is no secret, sir, that Officer A is Peter Francis. 6 not the time or the place to go into details about

7 This document, sir, only came into being because as 7 that -

8 far as Peter Francis is aware that litigation was the 8 THE CHAIR: It isn't.

9 very first time that a light was publicly shone on the 9 MS SIKAND: -- but it has been raised so we respond to it.
10 workings of the Special Demonstration Squad. As 10 THE CHAIR: Forgive me, Ms Sikand, I don't mean to interrupt
11 Ms Kaufmann has already pointed out, sir, if you look at 11 your flow, but this is precisely what I hoped would not
12 the undertaking in the way that it is described there in 12 happen. Namely that we would have a whole lot of points
13 2005, it is heavily qualified. 13 being made of a general nature -- or in your case rather
14 The confidentiality itself could be waived with the 14 more specific nature -- going to general principles
15 undercover officer's consent or, as is put there, under 15 which would inhibit me from determining the individual
16 compulsion of law or statutory duty. 16 cases I have to.

17 Sir, if you look at the exhibit itself, it suggests 17 MS SIKAND: I am most certainly not going to stand in your
18 that this document was going to be rolled out, as it 18 way and I have only been on my feet for a few minutes,
19 were, to all officers and they were going to be asked to 19 sir, and I certainly don't ask for an hour and a half.
20 sign it. 20 But I do ask for just a few moments before we can move
21 THE CHAIR: There were mutual promises, weren't there? 21 on to the obviously important task that lies ahead.
22 MS SIKAND: Yes. There were mutual promises as set out in 22 But it is important that assertions that are made
23 2005. That is the first written document that we are 23 that cast doubt on the credibility and integrity of
24 aware of that seeks to evidence this mutual 24 Mr Francis, that I have the right at least to put them
25 understanding. 25 into their proper context.
Page 13 Page 15

1 And so bearing in mind that the Special 1 THE CHAIR: You have done.

2 Demonstration Squad came into being in 1968, sir, that 2 This is not, bluntly, the moment at which I could --

3 is a significant period of time. 3 even if I were minded to -- conceivably embark on

4 In any event, as we say, it came about after the 4 an assessment of the credibility of various individuals,

5 litigation but importantly we say that despite the fact 5 that comes much later.

6 that the document itself says that it ought to be rolled 6 MS SIKAND: Iam grateful, sir. So then I will not say any

7 out, that is to say given to officers before a new 7 more about the litigation and the way in which, in fact,

8 deployment and given also to those already deployed, 8 the Metropolitan Police Service chose to conduct it as

9 paragraph 18 of Cairo's statement confirms that this was 9 opposed to Mr Francis.

10 never done. 10 Sir, the third and my last point is really to
11 So we say that there is nothing in the public domain 11 clarify a matter that we raised in our written
12 that casts doubt on anything that Peter Francis has 12 submissions of 4 October at our paragraph 5. Just
13 asserted thus far about the promise of confidentiality 13 because others have asked in their written submissions
14 to him. 14 as to what that means, just simply this: Peter Francis
15 Sir, it is accepted by Mr Sanders himself in his own 15 had raised concerns about the relationship between the
16 submissions that there were varying degrees of promises 16 Metropolitan Police Service and the trauma service at
17 made and mostly probably they were implied as opposed to 17 The Priory Ticehurst.
18 expressed, so it is difficult to understand his 18 THE CHAIR: Yes.
19 submission on that point. 19 MS SIKAND: Sir, those were just concerns, may I make plain.
20 Lastly, on this point, he makes various assertions 20 ‘We have not cast any aspersions about the individual
21 about the stage at which Peter Francis chose to reveal 21 experts at this stage, but simply that we had raised the
22 his true identity. Sir, I don't know that that has any 22 point that Peter Francis, we raised the point publicly
23 bearing of any kind on the nature of the confidential 23 that Peter Francis himself was treated at The Priory
24 relationship between the Metropolitan Police Service and 24 Ticehurst in 1999 and 2000, and that he was sent there
25 any undercover officer. So unless you think that the 25 himself by the Metropolitan Police Service. His
Page 14 Page 16
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1 co-claimant was also sent there. 1 with the individual officers.
2 That is why it is extremely surprising to note the 2 Having said that, I suspect there is not a great
3 contents of the letter which is at tab 21 of the generic 3 deal I'm going to be able to say about individual
4 evidence bundle, sir, which is a letter from the 4 officer's cases in any event.
5 Metropolitan Police Service to the Inquiry in response 5 THE CHAIR: That's what I anticipate. Three of them at any
6 to the Inquiry seeking further information triggered by 6 rate have been fully considered in the closed hearing in
7 our own correspondence with you. 7 which you participated.
8 If I can just take you to the second page, and the 8 MR BRANDON: Yes. [ am happy to deal with the general
9 second-to-last paragraph, it is said there that although 9 points now or deal with it all in one go. I suspect
10 it can't be ruled out that individual Metropolitan 10 I will not detain you for long.
11 Police Services officers may have been treated at The 11 THE CHAIR: Entirely in your hands, whatever you prefer.
12 Priory in the past. It goes to say: 12 MR BRANDON: Why don't I deal with the general point now.
13 "That said, my enquiries with The Priory to date 13 To get it out of the way, then it may be that I will be
14 have not provided any positive indications that 14 very short when we come to the individual cases.
15 Metropolitan Police Services officers have been treated 15 Sir, I only address the single issue which is real
16 by The Priory or by either Dr Busuttil or Dr McLaren." 16 names and what has been submitted by Ms Kaufmann that
17 Sir, as I say, Mr Francis was, his co-claimant 17 the disclosure of real names is the key to this Inquiry
18 was -- 18 getting to the truth.
19 THE CHAIR: You say that is wrong. 19 Well, sir, we disagree. Sir, we ought to just point
20 MS SIKAND: We say that is obviously wrong. 20 out that the position now taken by the non-state,
21 THE CHAIR: Yes. 21 non-police core participants is a little different from
22 MS SIKAND: Sir, for those who keep up with books written by 22 the position that had been taken at earlier hearings.
23 former undercover police officers, Peter Bleksley has 23 Mr Squires appearing for the non-state in the April of
24 written in a book called "Gangbuster" that he was sent 24 this year hearing accepted that cover names rather than
25 to The Priory Ticehurst by the Yard. So correspondence 25 real names were the primary concern for the Inquiry,
Page 17 Page 19
1 that we have from 1999 and 2000 to Peter Francis show 1 albeit he did say of course that there were a range of
2 that he was treated there and that Dr Walter Busuttil, 2 views among the non-state, non-police core participants
3 for example, was the clinical co-director at that time. 3 as to whether disclosure of real names was necessary and
4 So no doubt further enquiries can be made about that. 4 that there would be a public interest in the disclosure
5 THE CHAIR: You have asked the Inquiry to make enquiries 5 of real names only in some cases.
6 about that and your request is noted. 6 Sir, that is, for your note, at the transcript of
7 MS SIKAND: Thank you, sir. That is all I say in general 7 5 April of this year at page 107.
8 terms. 8 Sir, the reasons we say that Ms Kaufmann gives in
9 THE CHAIR: Thank you very much. 9 support for the release of real names cannot justify the
10 Mr Hall, I think you are next in the batting order, 10 assertion that it is essential to the Inquiry to getting
11 are you not? 11 to the truth or even that it is necessary.
12 MR HALL: Sir, yes. If I may, I would prefer not to make 12 Sir, just to deal with the two points made by
13 any submissions in the abstract but respond in relation 13 Ms Kaufmann where the cover name is not known, it has
14 to the individual officers where the points arise. 14 been submitted, as you have heard, that where a cover
15 THE CHAIR: As you know, that is my preferred course, [ am 15 name is not known the real name should be disclosed
16 grateful to you. 16 because it is the only means of linking the officer to
17 Next, Mr Brandon, likewise? 17 the deployment.
18 Submissions on behalf of officers represented by Slater & 18 Well, sir, we say it is not clear how publication of
19 Gordon by MR BRANDON 19 a real name would assist those who only knew the
20 MR BRANDON: Sir, I think so. IfI can roll everything up 20 undercover officers by their cover names in any event.
21 together. 21 THE CHAIR: That is a pretty obvious point which I think is
22 We do have a couple of observations to make about 22 possibly better debated in relation to individuals.
23 Ms Kaufmann's principal submission that cover names 23 MR BRANDON: Very well, sir.
24 ought to be disclosed. I can deal with those now, they 24 Again, in relation to individuals of course that
25 will not take long, or I can just roll it up together 25 point doesn't arise in relation to any of the officers
Page 18 Page 20
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1 that we represent. 1 on behalf of the officers whom I represent, that they
2 THE CHAIR: No, quite. 2 have approached this Inquiry on the basis that it is
3 MR BRANDON: We say it can't be a principle of general 3 part of the Inquiry's task to assess whether allegations
4 application supporting the assertion that the Inquiry 4 of wrongdoing are made out. If so, whether the conduct
5 can't get to the truth without knowing what the real 5 of individual undercover officers can properly be
6 names are. 6 characterised as wrongdoing when assessed against the
7 As far as whistle blowers are concerned, sir, we say 7 prevailing culture of the Special Demonstration Squad at
8 that in relation to any allegations of wrongdoing which 8 the time and the extent to which their actions were
9 occurred during the course of deployments, of course 9 known of, sanctioned or approved by senior management.
10 relevant undercover officers, core participants, their 10 THE CHAIR: There are, as always in that sort of situation,
11 cover names are known to Special Demonstration Squad 11 two questions: whether objectively what they did was
12 colleagues and therefore they can come forward with any 12 wrong and whether, subjectively, they realised it.
13 reports of wrongdoing should they wish to do so without 13 MR BRANDON: That is in relation to an assessment of the
14 disclosure of real names. 14 individual wrongdoing -
15 As far as allegations of wrongdoing which are said 15 THE CHAIR: Yes.
16 to have occurred outside deployment, we make the 16 MR BRANDON: -- but what we urge upon the Inquiry, and feel
17 following very short submissions. 17 quite sure that this point has been made many times, is
18 First, we say there is likely to be more than 18 to assess that individual allegation of wrongdoing
19 sufficient evidence on the documents that the Inquiry 19 within a broader context of what the culture was at the
20 has and from the multiple witnesses that it will no 20 organisation at the time, and what was and what was not
21 doubt hear accounts from to assess the credibility of 21 known by senior management, what was within, if I can
22 undercover officers' accounts without the need, really, 22 call it broadly force orders, and so on and so forth.
23 to seek evidence of bad character arising from 23 All of those issues fall to be considered by the
24 misconduct which may arise outside the period of their 24 Inquiry.
25 deployment. To seek that information, we say, would 25 THE CHAIR: Certainly they do.
Page 21 Page 23
1 broaden the scope of the Inquiry beyond its terms of 1 MR BRANDON: Sir, it is a point, sir, you have made of
2 reference. It would make it unmanageable. It would 2 course, the Special Demonstration Squad was a secret
3 impact upon its achievability. If allegations of 3 branch. Its activities were not known within the
4 wrongdoing are made that arise from a period outside the 4 Metropolitan Police Service, individual deployments were
5 undercover officer's deployment, then those allegations 5 certainly secret and there is simply no reason why other
6 of course would have to be assessed by you, sir, and we 6 officers outside the Special Demonstration Squad would
7 would face the prospect of potentially satellite 7 have known what would have taken place within it, let
8 litigation, trials within trials, over incidents of 8 alone be in a position to be able to assess whether that
9 wrongdoing which may be many years before or after 9 behaviour was appropriate during the course of
10 a deployment and which frankly have very limited 10 an individual officer's deployment.
11 relevance to the core task of the inquiry. 11 Sir, we say the reasons given can't justify
12 Sir, as far as corporate police progression, if 12 a principle of general application supporting the
13 I can call it that, Ms Kaufmann has submitted there 13 release of real names. The decision to disclose the
14 should be investigation of post Special Demonstration 14 real identity of an officer is a significant step which
15 Squad careers of officers accused of wrongdoing to 15 necessarily increases the risk to those individuals and
16 determine whether they were permitted to progress. 16 their families and the justification, if any exists,
17 Sir, you have already identified the significant 17 sir, must be assessed on a case-by-case basis.
18 practical difficulties with this proposal, but we say 18 THE CHAIR: I agree.
19 also it relies on a number of false assumptions. It 19 MR BRANDON: Thank you sir.
20 assumes that those responsible for the progression of 20 THE CHAIR: Thank you.
21 individual officers are aware of the Special 21 Mr Sanders next, I think, is it not?
22 Demonstration Squad at all, aware of the allegations of 22 Mr Sanders, I read your written submissions with
23 wrongdoing which may have been made or even recognised 23 a degree of surprise, because the issue about the
24 that it constituted wrongdoing. 24 status, importance and weight in the most general of
25 This leads me to perhaps the core point that I make 25 terms to be given to assurances expressed or implied of
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1 confidentiality has already been dealt with in 1 individual cases. Which will involve different factors
2 Sir Christopher's rulings and I was not minded to depart 2 and the weight to be given to them all depends on the
3 from them. I'm not at all sure whether you are urging 3 individual case.
4 me to do so or not? 4 MR SANDERS: Sir, absolutely.
5 MR SANDERS: No, sir. Of course we weren't established at 5 My submission is that that submission is the
6 the time of the hearing and the ruling last year -- [§ departure from the principles in approach ruling.
7 THE CHAIR: No. 7 There is an important point that I think that having
8 MR SANDERS: --so0 to a certain extent, we are taking our 8 heard the oral submissions yesterday and today, when we
9 seat a bit late and I understand that in doing that 9 refer in our submissions to expectations and obligations
10 other people have to stand up and there is a bit of 10 of confidentiality, we are going beyond simply that
11 grumbling and then we sort of occupy our place. 11 issue in terms of section 19(4)(c). So in your
12 Submissions on behalf of the Metropolitan Police designated 12 assessment of questions of harm and damage, one material
13 lawyers by MR SANDERS 13 consideration in terms of the statute is conditions of
14 MR SANDERS: Idon't urge you to depart from the principles 14 confidentiality.
15 in approach ruling. 15 When we refer to the expectations -- the reasonable
16 I do have a submission to make that Ms Kaufmann and 16 expectations -- of former undercover officers we are not
17 Mr Bunting in his written submissions have put 17 looking at it in that narrow context, we are looking at
18 a particular gloss on it which isn't justified. So to 18 it in the broader context of their reasonable
19 be absolutely clear, I'm not, as Ms Kaufmann said, 19 expectations as a matter of fairness and as a matter of
20 urging you to sideline openness. We recognise openness 20 article 8 and so on. In my submission, the mistake that
21 as a factor in favour of disclosure, and we recognise 21 Ms Kaufmann makes is to read the part of
22 that it has weight. That obviously needs to be assessed 22 Sir Christopher's ruling on section 19(4) (c) as being
23 in context, bearing in mind the type of proceeding and 23 somehow dispositive of all of that package of rights and
24 SO on. 24 interests. In my submission that's not right and that's
25 But my submission is that the expectations of former 25 not the correct reading of it.
Page 25 Page 27
1 undercover officers and the obligations owed to them 1 I would just like to take you very briefly to that
2 also have a particular weight, an in-built weight, and 2 part of the ruling --
3 that Ms Kaufimann falls into error in suggesting that 3 THE CHAIR: Certainly.
4 that falls to be sidelined. 4 MR SANDERS: -- and to nothing else.
5 She says first that the expectations of undercover 5 I think it is authorities bundle 7, tab 141. There
6 officers will automatically and always give way to the 6 is a subheading on page 60 of 85, just above
7 interests of openness. 7 paragraph 162.
8 THE CHAIR: I don't think she does say that. If she were to 8 THE CHAIR: Yes. For anybody who is looking, it is actually
9 do it, I would not agree with her. But I don't think 9 tab 140.
10 she does say it. 10 MR SANDERS: Apologies. Thank you, sir.
11 MR SANDERS: Essentially, my understanding of the 11 THE CHAIR: Give me the page reference again, please?
12 submissions yesterday was that Neither Confirm Nor Deny 12 MR SANDERS: 60 of 85.
13 went in the bin and the expectations of former 13 Just above paragraph 162 there is the subheading
14 undercover police officers followed swiftly afterwards. 14 there "Any conditions as to confidentiality subject to
15 THE CHAIR: That may be where she wishes to put them, but it 15 which a person acquired information that he is to give
16 is not my view at the moment. 16 or has given to the Inquiry".
17 MR SANDERS: Iam grateful, sir. 17 That is obviously a reference to the provision in
18 Apologies, Ms Kaufimann then went on to suggest in 18 section 19(4)(c). Then what follows is
19 effect that it is only a risk of physical harm or 19 Sir Christopher's analysis of the considerations arising
20 serious psychiatric/psychological injury of the kind of 20 under that heading. We see at paragraph 165:
21 personal injury level which could justify a restriction 21 "I have indicated that in my view section 19(4)(c)
22 order. 22 M
23 THE CHAIR: She did make that submission, I am not persuaded 23 So that is the context:
24 by it. Ithink we have, as I have said repeatedly, to 24 "... is couched in terms wide enough to embrace
25 look at individual cases and the individual facts of 25 within the ring of confidentiality information and
Page 26 Page 28
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1 evidence that will be provided by undercover officers to 1 put to one side.
2 the Inquiry, not just confidential information given to 2 One has to bear in mind the extent to which the
3 the police services that they will provide to the 3 individual officers on a case-by-case basis would have
4 Inquiry in documentary form." 4 understood their expectations to be capable of being
5 Then he goes on: 5 qualified. In the case of Special Demonstration Squad
6 "Subject to evidence I may receive, it seems to me 6 officers, my submission is they had a very strong
7 likely that undercover officers will have embarked on 7 expectation that they would not be identified.
8 their roles with a strong expectation that their 8 Sir Christopher referred to civil or criminal trials,
9 employers would do everything that they properly could 9 which obviously we are not in the context of a civil or
10 to protect them from public exposure." 10 criminal trial, but the expectation would be that if it
11 Then there is a reference in the context of the 11 came to criminal proceedings, the officer's evidence
12 Special Demonstration Squad, the distinction between the 12 would not be relied upon. They would either be -- there
13 evidential and the intelligence-gathering roles. Then 13 would either be a public interest immunity claim or the
14 he says: 14 prosecution itself would be dropped.
15 "However ..." 15 In terms of expectation, it would be that criminal
16 In my submission this "however" has been 16 proceedings would not lead to public identification or
17 misconstrued by Ms Kaufmann to mean that at this point 17 exposure and the same with civil proceedings, there
18 Sir Christopher was really setting aside as essentially 18 would be a PII claim, there would be a settlement or,
19 non-factors the expectations of former undercover police 19 failing that, there would be some kind of order for
20 officers, because he goes on to say: 20 anonymity and screening as one sees often in inquests
21 "However, I'm inclined to accept the submission made 21 involving the police and so on.
22 to me by Mr Emmerson QC that any assurance or 22 I accept entirely these expectations and obligations
23 understanding, even in the case of a Special 23 are qualified, but it is the extent to which they are
24 Demonstration Squad officer, must have been qualified 24 qualified. In my submission that qualification does not
25 and could not have been absolute, for the very good 25 mean they essentially fall away in the face of the
Page 29 Page 31
1 reason every police officer is aware of the supremacy of 1 interests of openness and transparency.
2 a judicial decision on disclosure should the officer 2 THE CHAIR: 1do not understand Sir Christopher to have so
3 find that his activities have become relevant to a civil 3 ruled.
4 or criminal trial." 4 MR SANDERS: No, and that is my submission.
5 Then: 5 It is my submission that Ms Kaufmann when she puts
6 "This reservation will apply with particular force 6 that spin or that gloss on this part of the ruling and
7 to officers whose undercover activity was conducted for 7 then says, "These expectations, obligations, are
8 the purpose of acquiring evidence." 8 effectively peripheral matters", that that is wrong.
9 That as a proposition we don't dispute at all. Of 9 Then at 165, as he goes on, he tales about:
10 course the expectations of former undercover officers, 10 "While an expectation of confidentiality is both
11 expectations of anonymity and confidentiality could not 11 material and weighty consideration it is not likely,
12 be considered absolute. There is no such thing as an 12 except in unusual circumstances, to make the difference
13 absolute obligation of confidence. There must be 13 between disclosure and non-disclosure if disclosure is
14 limits. And of course they would have understood that 14 necessary in the fair pursuit of fulfilment of the terms
15 if there was a court order requiring their 15 of reference."
16 identification then the Metropolitan Police Service 16 In my submission that again is important. It is if
17 would have no option but to comply with that, but in my 17 disclosure is necessary in the interests of fulfilment
18 submission that recognition of the fact that these 18 of the terms of reference.
19 obligations and expectations are inevitably qualified 19 THE CHAIR: He did however go on in the next paragraph to
20 doesn't mean -- it is not some sort of key that one 20 say that he considered that:
21 turns and then they just fall away as a factor. They 21 "... an expectation of confidentiality, while both
22 remain in play and in my submission they remain very 22 material and weighty is not likely, ordinarily, to make
23 weighty and important considerations. 23 the difference between disclose and non-disclosure if
24 It is a misreading of this passage to suggest that 24 disclosure is necessary for the fair pursuit of
25 in some way Mr Emmerson's submission led to them being 25 fulfilment of the terms of reference."
Page 30 Page 32
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1 MR SANDERS: Precisely, sir. It is the "if" there, "if 1 period of time.
2 necessary". 2 I accept in relation to HN321, HN330 and HN333 they
3 THE CHAIR: Yes. 3 weren't individuals who undertook this role for a long
4 MR SANDERS: The point I emphasise as well is that this is 4 period of time. So that part of the picture is not as
5 in the context of section 19(4)(c), and my submissions 5 heavy in their case as it may be in other cases. But
6 on expectations and obligations of confidentiality go 6 undertaking this work entailed restrictions on what they
7 beyond that and are bound up with the package of rights 7 could disclose about their work and about their lives.
8 and interests that undercover officers, former 8 In the case of these police officers, two who are in
9 undercover officers, have as a matter of article 8. 9 their 70s, one who is in his 80s --
10 It is not the case that Sir Christopher was saying, 10 THE CHAIR: Can we deal with them as individuals when we
11 "Well, they are there, but they are qualified and 11 deal with their cases?
12 therefore we just put them to one side and forget about 12 MR SANDERS: We can do. Just in relation to article 8 --
13 them". They are very much in the mix and in my 13 and I won't sort of spend long on it -- in terms of the
14 submission they have a very powerful in-built weight on 14 factors that I say are important and they may play out
15 the other side of the scales to the openness. 15 differently for the individuals, the fact that you then
16 So I'm not urging you to put aside or depart from 16 go on and in living your life you, yourself, have to
17 the ruling, I'm simply making a targeted submission 17 keep certain things secret, and you yourself have to
18 about what is the effect of paragraphs 165 and 166. And 18 take precautions about the extent to which you can have
19 when one comes to the conclusion, obligations, 19 a public profile and so on, is important in
20 expectations of confidentiality are at A8, B1, B2 and 20 an assessment of the article 8 interests in play. There
21 C4. So they are still there. 21 were consequences for these individuals in terms of
22 They go, in my submission, not only to harm and 22 where they could live and so on.
23 damage but also to the Inquiry's obligation under 23 In my submission, as you alluded to earlier, sir, it
24 section 19(3)(a), which then imports section 6 of the 24 is a question of the obligations and the expectations
25 Human Rights Act, which imports article 8 of the 25 being mutual. The state says to these individuals, "We
Page 33 Page 35
1 Convention. 1 want you to undertake this work".
2 These are obviously general submissions, but I am 2 The state takes the benefit in terms of the
3 only here today on behalf of HN321, HN330 and HN333, but 3 intelligence of them undertaking that work. The state
4 coming to article 8 and the factors which weigh against 4 says to them, "You are not allowed to talk about it" and
5 public identification of these individuals, I make the 5 the state also says, whether impliedly or expressly,
6 submission that one has to look beyond Ms Kaufimann's 6 "You won't be exposed as a result".
7 physical harm, psychological/psychiatric harm, to the 7 All of that is bound up with article 8, with these
8 rights and interests that are protected by article 8. 8 individuals having lived their lives subsequently on
9 It is well established that article 8 is concerned 9 that basis.
10 with the autonomy of the individual, the extent to which 10 In my submission for the state now to say, "Well, we
11 they have control over their identity, their private 11 are going to have a public inquiry about that and that's
12 life and their family life. 12 all changed, sorry", isn't acceptable unless there is
13 In my submission, in that regard it is very 13 some credible allegation of misconduct or wrongdoing,
14 important to keep in mind the effect on the undercover 14 which in the case of these three officers there isn't.
15 police officers of undertaking this work on behalf of 15 In my submission, Ms Kaufmann drew the analogy
16 the state. Undertaking undercover work was not simply 16 yesterday of Harvey Weinstein. On behalf of my clients
17 a choice between traffic and ports; it's a very 17 it is just simply completely inapposite. There is no
18 particular unique type of work which carries with it 18 suggestion that my clients have done anything
19 particular and unique stresses that the individual in 19 approaching what Harvey Weinstein did and so therefore
20 the short term has to undergo while they undertake that 20 tough luck -- therefore tough luck your family then have
21 work. 21 to sort of take the consequences of publicity and so on.
22 Also, as we say in our submissions, it has 22 In relation to these individuals that is simply not
23 a life-changing effect on individuals and their 23 the case and it is not an apposite analogy. One has to
24 identities, because of the effect of having to assume 24 bear in mind of course the terms of reference of the
25 a false identity and having to maintain it over a long 25 Inquiry, which is an inquiry about all undercover
Page 34 Page 36
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1 policing from 1968 onwards. It is not the case that 1 provide it. That forms the basis of this area of public
2 simply because there is this Inquiry in relation to 2 interest immunity and the protection that in all
3 these issues everyone who worked in an undercover 3 common law jurisdictions is given to confidential
4 capacity during that period is liable -- unless there is 4 informants.
5 some very strong reason in terms of physical harm, 5 THE CHAIR: It does when those who are not employed by the
6 psychiatric harm -- to be identified. 6 state are invited to provide information to it. All
7 In relation to the Special Demonstration Squad in 7 state agencies worldwide, including our own, provide
8 this period, concerned with, for these clients, the late 8 near absolute promises about that. But we are not
9 1960s, there has been no allegations not simply in 9 actually dealing with that situation precisely here.
10 relation to these individuals but in relation to 10 MR SANDERS: We are not, but in my submission the general
11 anyone -- 11 proposition holds good, because we are talking about
12 THE CHAIR: Again, can we please discuss those matters in 12 individuals providing information for the state. Now
13 relation to individual officers? 13 whether they are doing it on a salaried basis or in
14 MR SANDERS: Sir, yes. 14 return for one-off payments or for free, they will want
15 One point, just as a generic point, not limited to 15 to know that their confidentiality will be protected.
16 the officers, is the question of recruitment and 16 If an individual hears the fact that there is
17 retention and the impact which in our submission is 17 a public inquiry into a particular area means that may
18 a relevant consideration for you, the impact on future 18 fall away, then that will have a bearing on their
19 recruitment and retention of not just undercover police 19 decision-making. So someone who is being approached by
20 officers but of all covert human intelligence sources 20 MIS to provide information, if they think, well, maybe
21 who might give information to confidential informants. 21 there is going to be a public inquiry -- no one would
22 There is evidence before you, sir, in the risk 22 have thought there would have been this public inquiry
23 assessment briefing note -- we have given the references 23 as Ms Kaufmann accepted -- and all bets may be off, then
24 in the skeleton argument -- and in the statement of 24 that may influence their thinking.
25 Cairo. You have now also seen the statement of 25 We say that for that reason these expectations and
Page 37 Page 39
1 Mr Pughsley, which provides further evidence about that 1 obligations going beyond simply section 19(4)(c) have
2 and endorses the evidence of Cairo. 2 a powerful in-built weight and we draw the analogy with
3 THE CHAIR: I think both you and I would be wise not to make 3 the expectations and obligations arising in the case of
4 any general assertions about it, after the debate that 4 journalist's sources. Of course they are qualified, but
5 I had with Ms Kaufimann yesterday I learnt something that 5 that doesn't mean because they are qualified they are
6 suggests that she might be right and I might be wrong. 6 easily set aside.
7 MR SANDERS: I obviously can't address you on that. 7 THE CHAIR: No, but there is a difference. Exactly what
8 THE CHAIR: Of course you can't. But that is one of the 8 impact it has remains to be worked out, but there is
9 aspects of this Inquiry. Things keep on arriving which 9 a difference between people who provide information to
10 cause one to rethink decisions that you were reasonably 10 the state or as you rightly remind me to the media who
11 confident about when they were made. Facts change, I'm 11 are given an expectation of confidence by those to whom
12 not going to repeat Maynard Keynes's statement, but 12 they provide the information, and those who are working
13 everybody knows what it is. 13 for the state or for that matter for the media who
14 MR SANDERS: My apologies, sir? 14 gather information.
15 THE CHAIR: I'm not going to repeat Maynard Keynes's 15 MR SANDERS: Yes. Ientirely agree there is a difference,
16 statement about facts and changing, but everybody knows 16 but it doesn't mean that in this case those obligations
17 what it is. 17 and expectations can just be set aside. They are
18 MR SANDERS: Yes. I thought perhaps another witness to the 18 important and their frustration without good reason --
19 Inquiry - 19 without there being any suggestion that the individual
20 THE CHAIR: No, Lord Keynes. 20 did something that the state did not ask them to do --
21 MR SANDERS: In our submission there is powerful supportive 21 in my submission would have dangerous consequences.
22 evidence before the Inquiry. It is a matter of common 22 THE CHAIR: I would hold your fire on that for the time
23 sense, it is self-evident, if individuals do not have 23 being until all of the evidence on that issue is
24 confidence that their anonymity will be maintained if 24 disclosed to the extent it can be, and I think a certain
25 they provide information to the state, then they won't 25 amount can be.
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1 MR SANDERS: Iam grateful. 1 Submissions on behalf of the non-state, non-police core
2 Sir, that is all I want to say on the generality. 2 participants by MS KAUFMANN re HN16
3 I understand you are then going to take each one in 3 MS KAUFMANN: Sir, we are dealing with HN16.
4 turn, sir. 4 THE CHAIR: Yes.
5 THE CHAIR: Yes, thank you very much. 5 MS KAUFMANN: Can we start with your minded to note at
6 Mr O'Connor? 6 tab 9, it is the October minded to note, where you set
7 MR O'CONNOR: Sir, we have put in some very short written 7 out your reasons for being minded to disclose the cover
8 submissions. There is nothing I want to say to add. 8 name but not the real name.
9 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 9 THE CHAIR: Yes.
10 Mr Griffin? 10 MS KAUFMANN: In paragraph 2, when identifying why you are
11 MR GRIFFIN: Sir I have no submissions at this stage. 11 minded to disclose the cover name, you identify why it
12 Indeed my name can come off the list of counsel as you 12 is necessary to do so. Then you balance that against
13 now move on to consider the applications. 13 what you say is a small risk of significant interference
14 THE CHAIR: Ishall put a line through it, thank you. 14 with the right to respect for private life if it leads
15 The shorthand writers do need a break and 11.30 is 15 to the revelation of his real name.
16 about the usual time we have it. Would it be convenient 16 THE CHAIR: Yes.
17 now? Let's do it. 17 MS KAUFMANN: We, as you will know, sir, are concerned
18 Ms Kaufmann, can you give me an indication of which 18 obviously with the disclosure of the real name, we are
19 one we are going to start with? 19 obviously happy that you are minded to disclose the
20 MS KAUFMANN: The order that was set out by the Inquiry. It 20 cover name. Taking that as a starting point, we take
21 is going to be HN16. 21 from that, that should the real name be disclosed that
22 THE CHAIR: Numerical order, splendid. 22 will carry a risk of interference with his article 8
23 (11.30 am) 23 rights or her article 8 rights.
24 (A short break) 24 What I want to do is try to trace through, insofar
25 (11.42 am) 25 as we are able given the limited disclosure, what the
Page 41 Page 43
1 THE CHAIR: Ms Kaufmann, can I just say something before we 1 nature of such risks might or might not be.
2 begin. As we are about to embark on submissions which 2 In tab 3 of the anonymity applications bundle, we
3 deal with real individuals, the possibility that one of 3 have the applicant to this officer's behalf by Slater &
4 us may say something which should not be said publicly 4 Gordon. In paragraph 14 we move on to issues related to
5 at this stage of the Inquiry exists. 5 interference with article 8 rights.
6 Can I remind everybody therefore of the formal order 6 At paragraph 16 it is said that:
7 that is in place and applies to today's hearing as to 7 "His or her application for restriction orders if it
8 every other one. There shall be a delay of not less 8 is refused is likely to lead to the kind of intrusion
9 than two minutes between any words spoken or information 9 suffered by Bob Lambert."
10 given in the hearing room and any communication or 10 Who we all know about.
11 publication of those words or information using Twitter, 11 That is the first issue that I would like to address
12 other social media or any other means of communication. 12 briefly. If it does lead to the kind of interference
13 For the avoidance of doubt, this delay applies to any 13 that Bob Lambert suffered, and it is because there is an
14 words spoken or information given in the hearing of any 14 allegation that this particular officer engaged in
15 kind, given that we are not hearing evidence today. 15 wrongdoing, then for the reasons that we addressed
16 There shall be no communication or publication by 16 yesterday there is nothing wrong with that. That is
17 any means of any words spoken or information given which 17 something to which he can quite properly be subjected if
18 any person has indicated should not have been revealed 18 he was engaged in wrongdoing.
19 in public, until such time as the objection to its 19 If there is no evidence that this officer engaged in
20 publication is withdrawn or I have ruled upon it. 20 any wrongdoing, then our submission is that assessment
21 Subject to all of that, it is of course permissible 21 is wrong. Because it is extremely unlikely that any
22 to use Twitter and social media from within the hearing 22 officer in relation to whom there is no concern, once
23 room to report on any part of the proceedings, provided 23 names are disclosed, that they engaged in wrongdoing, it
24 of course it doesn't involve photography. 24 is extremely unlikely they are going to be subjected to
25 Thank you, Ms Kaufmann. 25 that kind of harassment. That harassment flows from
Page 42 Page 44
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1 a sense of betrayal and anger at what the particular 1 cover has been blown how they feel about that. But,
2 officer did. 2 again, what we are talking about in terms of the likely
3 So then the next issue that is addressed -- so our 3 reaction once that is known, it is not harassment, but
4 submission is that that risk is not a basis for 4 it is an understandable --
5 non-disclosure of the real name. 5 THE CHAIR: You appear, therefore, I think, to assert that
6 THE CHAIR: I'm trying to choose my words carefully. 6 engaging in a-- I call it confidential relationship, not
7 What you mean by "wrongdoing" and what I understand 7 sexual, with somebody for the purpose of the deployment
8 by "wrongdoing" in the context we are both discussing 8 could amount to wrongdoing?
9 are not necessarily the same. I think it may be helpful 9 MS KAUFMANN: Let me be careful to distinguish what is
10 if you would clarify what you assert is wrongdoing. 10 wrongdoing for purposes of the Inquiry and what is
11 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. So if it came to light, for example, 11 considered to be a wrong in a personal sense for the
12 that this officer had intimate sexual relationships with 12 person affected.
13 women upon whom he was spying, or if it came to light 13 THE CHAIR: Yes.
14 that this officer was engaged in on the face of it 14 MS KAUFMANN: So for the individual affected, they have an
15 racist undercover policing of justice groups, then it is 15 incredibly -- I mean this happened to lots of
16 likely that there will be a good measure of opprobrium 16 individuals, they had a very, very close relationship
17 in relation to those activities. 17 with somebody who they thought was a true friend, a true
18 It is possible that the individuals who were 18 confidante. So in terms of their own sense of
19 affected would want to confront that officer with their 19 wrongdoing, whether or not the Inquiry considers at the
20 wrongdoing, would want to go and meet them and address 20 end of the day, and we can't gainsay what you will
21 it and ask about it -- 21 consider, that it was appropriate to develop these
22 THE CHAIR: Forgive me, I was not asking what they might do, 22 relationships over years and years and years. Let's
23 but what is understood by "wrongdoing" in your 23 imagine your conclusion was it was appropriate, it
24 submission? 24 doesn't stop that individual feeling deeply, deeply
25 MS KAUFMANN: The mere fact of being an undercover police 25 betrayed.
Page 45 Page 47
1 officer is not in and of itself likely to result in that 1 The question is should that individual and should
2 kind of Bob Lambert confrontation. 2 that individual's desire to confront an individual in
3 THE CHAIR: It can't be categorised as wrongdoing full stop 3 a nonviolent, nonthreatening way, to say, "You know,
4 as a matter of definition, can it? 4 this was deeply meaningful to me, do you know what
5 MS KAUFMANN: No. 5 impact it has had upon me?" Is that something they
6 THE CHAIR: So sexual relationships, racist attitudes 6 shouldn't be confronted by? In our submission, no.
7 displayed in the course of informing on justice groups. 7 THE CHAIR: From what you said to me, I think it is your
8 Is there anything else? 8 submission that it is not merely what would objectively
9 MS KAUFMANN: For example if it came to light that 9 be regarded as wrongdoing, but also a sense of betrayal
10 an individual officer might have been involved in 10 not arising from wrongdoing that might give rise to
11 circumstances that led to a miscarriage of justice, that 11 a wish to confront the individual officer?
12 is another instance where it is liable to cause 12 MS KAUFMANN: Yes.
13 opprobrium. 13 THE CHAIR: That is ordinary human nature, I readily
14 THE CHAIR: Forgive me for pressing but I want to have the 14 understand it.
15 categories identified as concrete examples so I can then 15 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. If that is all we are talking about,
16 respond and deal with them in a way which addresses the 16 then in our submission that is that expression of
17 concrete examples on which you rely. 17 ordinary human nature is readily understandable,
18 We have three so far. Are there any others? If you 18 entirely appropriate and is not something or the risk of
19 think of others and want to express others later I'm not 19 it is not something that should cause this Inquiry to
20 stopping you. 20 say, "Real names should not be disclosed, officers
21 MS KAUFMANN: One possibility I can think of is that 21 should be protected from that".
22 individuals who had very, very close personal but 22 In circumstances where if it has not happened it is
23 non-intimate relationships could feel incredibly 23 extremely unlikely that anything is going to happen to
24 betrayed as a consequence and therefore may want to draw 24 the particular officer.
25 to the attention of the undercover police officer whose 25 I should say there are other areas of potential
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1 wrongdoing, blacklisting is another area. 1 Then there is, at tab 10, paragraph 3, this is
2 THE CHAIR: This is in the industrial field? 2 further written submissions of 11 October, and here in
3 MS KAUFMANN: Yes, if it has become clear that an officer's 3 addition to risks said to arise in relation to physical
4 undercover situation has led to blacklisting of 4 harm, which have obviously been discounted by yourself,
5 individuals. 5 there is at 3:
6 As well as officer's conduct leading to 6 "A real risk of loss of HN16's employment and
7 miscarriages, if there is evidence that the officers 7 reputation.”
8 themselves have engaged in criminal activity in some 8 In relation to the risk of the loss of his
9 sort of joint enterprise or encouraged others into 9 employment, again I mean we can say absolutely nothing
10 criminal activity, that would obviously be an issue of 10 there. We don't know what he's doing, we don't know how
11 concern. 11 realistic --
12 Then another issue of concern is where officers have 12 THE CHAIR: You don't know he's a he.
13 built relationships with the children of protesters. 13 MS KAUFMANN: We don't. We don't. I assume most of them
14 Again that is just another instance of where there 14 are hes, but we know not all of them are hes. But don't
15 having done so is going to cause an understandable 15 know whether he or she, what he or she is doing, so
16 natural human reaction of pain, betrayal and anger. 16 I can't make any meaningful representations on this.
17 If -- going back to paragraph 16 -- the likely 17 Again, in circumstances where it is not going to
18 attention from protesters who might find out the name is 18 lead to his identification, I again raise the question
19 going to be no graver than is said there, that is the 19 of why we cannot be told more and the basis upon which
20 risk of a Bob Lambert reaction, then in our submission 20 it is said that it would lead to his loss of
21 for the reasons given that is not a reason not to 21 employment --
22 disclose real names. 22 THE CHAIR: Forgive me. Your submission, though, doesn't go
23 The next issue in relation to HN16 is risk of 23 to cover name where you support the decision that I am
24 psychological harm. In paragraph 17, of the same 24 minded to make?
25 document we are told the risk is high. We have 25 MS KAUFMANN: Absolutely, we are focusing here on real name.
Page 49 Page 51
1 absolutely no disclosure in relation to the basis upon 1 THE CHAIR: We are focusing here on real name, in which case
2 which that assessment is made. We have, in tab 7, 2 this part of your submission doesn't with respect make
3 a so-called gisted report of -- sorry, tab 7 -- of 3 sense.
4 Dr Walter Busuttil -- I'm not sure how to pronounce his 4 If disclosing the nature of the risk to HN16's
5 name, for which I apologise: 5 employment will not lead to his identification, what
6 "Report includes opinion that should HN16's cover, 6 possible purpose can it serve in considering whether or
7 undercover and true identity be revealed medical issues 7 not the real name of HN16 should be published?
8 will become more severe." 8 MS KAUFMANN: Sir, I think we might be talking at
9 That leaves us absolutely no wiser than we were 9 CroSs-purposes.
10 without that information. How severe are they now? 10 THE CHAIR: I think we might be.
11 ‘What does "more severe" mean? We obviously can't make 11 MS KAUFMANN: This has been put forward by this officer's
12 any meaningful representations on that, and that brings 12 representatives as a reason for not disclosing his real
13 us to a point that I touched upon yesterday, which is 13 name, because if his real name was disclosed, it is
14 that in our submission the medical confidentiality, 14 said, he will lose his employment.
15 which obviously arises is not a reason in and of itself 15 THE CHAIR: Could we possibly refer to HN16 as HN16?
16 for this Inquiry to say there can be no disclosure 16 It is very difficult avoid doing so, but HN16 has
17 whatsoever of an individual's medical -- 17 not been identified as a man or a woman, it is simply
18 THE CHAIR: I think I can offer you some reassurance about 18 HN16.
19 this issue. 19 MS KAUFMANN: HNI16's representatives are saying that if
20 I have of course seen the full report and I am 20 HNI16's identity is disclosed, HN16 will lose her or her
21 satisfied, subject to any submissions that may be made 21 employment.
22 on other sides, that the risk to health is not such as 22 THE CHAIR: Yes.
23 to amount to a major factor in the balancing exercise. 23 MS KAUFMANN: I am seeking to address you on whether or not
24 MS KAUFMANN: I am grateful for that. So if we can discount 24 that factor which weighs in the balance against
25 that then. 25 disclosure of the real name is one that you should take
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1 into account as a reason not to disclose the real name. 1 On which point I should say that we wanted to
2 This is on the back of all my submissions yesterday 2 endorse your proposed approach outlined yesterday, that
3 about there is no presumption and so forth -- 3 it should be the Inquiry team's job to deal with
4 THE CHAIR: It is, surely you would concede, a relevant 4 redactions in the first instance.
5 factor? 5 THE CHAIR: Yes. That is a suggestion I made -- one of
[§ MS KAUFMANN: Absolutely. So the point I am making is 6 two -- for improving or streamlining the Inquiry's
7 I cannot make any meaningful submissions to you about 7 processes.
8 the weight to be given to this factor, because I don't 8 MS KAUFMANN: We would endorse that approach.
9 know anything about the nature of the employment, 9 On this specific point, this is in a sense an
10 I don't know anything about whether or not this 10 example of this in action. Why could the Inquiry team
11 particular employment is something that this particular 11 not simply look at this material and reach a conclusion
12 officer will be unable to engage in elsewhere should 12 about whether or not the identification of this
13 that officer's employment be lost and so forth. 13 particular individual officer is going to be risked by
14 The point I am making goes back to the issues of 14 disclosure of the nature of their employment and the
15 disclosure. If this officer and disclosure of the 15 reasons why they think they are going to lose their
16 nature of the employment of this officer is not going to 16 employment and make that disclosure if you conclude
17 put this officer's identity at risk, then we do not see 17 there won't be such a risk.
18 why we cannot have some further disclosure about the 18 THE CHAIR: Iknow what the nature of HN16's employment is.
19 nature of the employment and so forth and the reasons 19 I have considered it and I have reached a view about it.
20 why it is said disclosure would be likely to lead to the 20 I don't think at this stage I can say any more
21 loss of the job in order to make meaningful 21 about it. Let me search for a form of words, I am
22 representations. 22 afraid this problem is going to recur frequently.
23 That's our point. I am not making a point of 23 The risk to HN16's employment is something that
24 substance, because I can't. 24 I have taken into account in arriving at the decision
25 THE CHAIR: Right, if I were to do that, then I am required 25 I'am minded to make about disclosure of both cover name
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1 by the rules to go back to HN16 and his representatives 1 and non-disclosure of real name. Iam not prepared to
2 and invite them to make representations about that 2 say any more about the nature of the employment.
3 submission. Then conceivably to hold a hearing to deal 3 I don't think I can properly do so.
4 with them. 4 MS KAUFMANN: Iam grateful. And I am grateful that you
5 All of this is going to put back the disclosure 5 have considered the position.
6 which I am minded to make of what everybody, as 6 In those circumstances there is nothing more I can
7 I understand it, really wants, the cover name of HN16. 7 say in relation to this particular officer.
8 MS KAUFMANN: Well, firstly it doesn't have to put back the 8 THE CHAIR: No. Thank you.
9 disclosure of the cover name in any way, sense or 9 Mr Brandon, I think this officer being your client
10 form -- 10 you have the right of first word.
11 THE CHAIR: On the contrary, it does. These things have to 11 MR BRANDON: Idon't think there is anything I can say, sir,
12 be dealt with together. 12 in open.
13 MS KAUFMANN: Idon't understand why they do. If you have 13 THE CHAIR: No.
14 taken a decision that the cover name is going to be 14 Does anybody else have anything they wish to say
15 disclosed and there is an entirely separate question of 15 about this officer?
16 whether the real name would be disclosed, then they 16 Submissions on behalf of the Metropolitan Police Service by
17 don't need to be considered together. This is something 17 MR HALL re HN16
18 that you could look into after the event. 18 MR HALL: Sir, only this behalf of the Metropolitan Police
19 That is our first submission, you can get on with 19 Service. We have not made an application in relation to
20 disclosing the cover name. 20 this officer --
21 A second point is this: it is a decision for you as 21 THE CHAIR: No.
22 to whether or not the disclosure of further information 22 MR HALL: -- but the suggestion is made that you should make
23 about the nature of his employment and so forth is going 23 a sequential decision, cover name and then real name.
24 to risk identification. If you conclude it is not going 24 Our submission would be that it might not be fair to
25 to risk identification, then why can't you disclose it? 25 deliver and act upon rulings sequentially, unless there
Page 54 Page 56
14 (Pages 53 to 50)
DTI www.DTIGlobal.com 8th Floor, 165 Fleet Street

(+44)207 4041400 London EC4A 2DY



PM Open Court UCPI Preliminary Hearing 21 November 2017
1 is very good reason to the contrary of our submission is 1 disclosure are set out as being matters related to the
2 that if you are going to real something confidential 2 article 8 rights of this particular individual, HN26.
3 about an officer, then that officer should know the 3 Interference with article 8 rights, the nature of
4 worst so they can prepare accordingly rather than to 4 which are not identified. The particular likely
5 have one revelation about their cover name with the 5 consequences are not identified.
6 consequences that that could have, only to find out some 6 THE CHAIR: I think everybody ought to have in mind that
7 weeks or months later that their real name is going to 7 when one is considering safety risks that some do engage
8 be disclosed as well. 8 article 3, both because of the source of the risk and
9 We strongly support -- unless there is good reason 9 because of its immediacy. Likewise article 2, if that
10 to the contrary -- the idea of making complete decisions 10 were ever to arise. But both those factors can play
11 rather than doing it bit by bit. 11 a part in an article 8 assessment, even though not as
12 THE CHAIR: Yes. 12 freestanding claimed interferences with human rights.
13 You have, I trust, seen the closed reasons which 13 If in the long run you face the threat of some
14 followed upon the closed hearing that I conducted in 14 degree of violence from someone as a result of an action
15 this officer as in other officer's cases. 15 by the state, then that does not engage article 3
16 MR HALL: Yes. 16 immediately because it is not an immediate risk. But it
17 THE CHAIR: All decisions of this kind are subject to review 17 does engage your article 8 rights.
18 under section 20(4), of necessity the possibility of 18 MS KAUFMANN: So threshold of article 3 not reached but that
19 review in the case of this officer is a real one. 19 risk hanging over an individual engages their article 8
20 MR HALL: That is why I qualified by saying "unless very 20 rights?
21 good reason to the contrary", but in principle, one 21 THE CHAIR: Yes.
22 should attempt to achieve a complete decision at this 22 MS KAUFMANN: Yes, because of the worry and the concern --
23 stage. 23 THE CHAIR: If is not just the worry, it is if it matures.
24 THE CHAIR: On the basis that one can never say never, 24 But it doesn't impose upon the state an obligation under
25 I agree with that submission. I think people are 25 article 3 as would knowledge that if a decision is taken
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1 entitled to know where they stand, subject to things 1 someone will come round to the house armed with a weapon
2 changing. 2 and inflict injury.
3 MR HALL: Of course. 3 MS KAUFMANN: So, again, that exemplifies -- I'm grateful
4 THE CHAIR: All right. 4 for your expansion -- on what the possible bases are
5 The next I think is HN26, is it not? 5 upon which the article 8 rights might be interfered
6 Submissions on behalf of the non-state, non-police core 6 with, because that introduces a threat of violence,
7 participants by MS KAUFMANN re HN26 7 a risk of violence, that obviously has a bearing upon
8 MS KAUFMANN: In relation to this officer the Metropolitan 8 your decision-making.
9 Police Service have only applied for a restriction order 9 Again, it exemplifies the difficult position we are
10 in relation to the real name, but in their risk 10 in, because we simply cannot make any representations in
11 assessment at tab 22, page 18, they identified a risk of 11 relation to that, because we don't know anything about
12 physical attack if the cover name was disclosed as 12 the circumstances in which that risk is said to arise.
13 medium and medium harm resulting. 13 We don't know what groups this officer was involved
14 That same assessment was made in relation to the 14 in infiltrating. We don't know whether the said risk of
15 release of the real name. We would submit that if no 15 harm which, albeit not hitting an article 3 threshold,
16 restriction order is needed to protect against physical 16 nonetheless feeds into article 8, we don't know whether
17 harm in relation to their cover name, then equally that 17 or not that risk arises from the infiltration of those
18 self-same risk assessment would not justify it in 18 particular groups. We don't know therefore whether or
19 relation to their real name. 19 not something could be said by our clients in respect of
20 Your minded to note at paragraphs 10 to 12 of the 20 the likely threat in respect of those individuals.
21 October submissions at tab 9 sets out the reasons, 21 Therefore, we are left in a position where we are
22 having identified why you think it is necessary for the 22 standing here with nothing sensible or meaningful to
23 cover name to be disclosed, the reasons in the last 23 say, other than this is a very important decision-making
24 three lines of paragraph 10 as to the countervailing 24 process and you need to make sure that you have the
25 interests and how they don't defeat the necessity of 25 relevant information before you.
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1 THE CHAIR: Can I say that I am now confident I have it. 1 I can say anything sensible about, it is for you to
2 MS KAUFMANN: There is nothing more I can say in relation to 2 consider.
3 this. 3 THE CHAIR: Of course you can't.
4 THE CHAIR: No. 4 MS KAUFMANN: So if it makes the difference, if it would
5 MS KAUFMANN: I hear what you say and I'm not going to press 5 make the difference, then we consider that that the
6 any further in relation to that, but this is important 6 absence of any disclosure here is a procedural problem
7 moving forward because one of the questions that arose 7 that has to be resolved.
8 now was do you now go back if we submit now, not enough 8 THE CHAIR: Whether it is correctly described as
9 disclosure, do you go back and make further disclosure 9 a procedural problem is moot. Iam constrained in what
10 and that is going to hold up the process? 10 can be disclosed by the particular circumstances of this
11 Moving forward, when you come to consider new 11 officer's case at this stage in the Inquiry.
12 applications, I press upon you our submissions now in 12 I simply cannot say any more about it than that, and
13 relation to disclosure. Insofar as we have -- there are 13 I can't think -- and I have thought -- of a procedure
14 things we could say that you would be assisted in 14 which would permit non-state core representatives to
15 hearing from, because it affects our particular groups 15 provide information about this officer's deployment
16 or so forth, in circumstances where you can satisfy 16 without frustrating the process.
17 yourself that disclosure is not going to risk 17 I therefore have to ask, and I do ask, for the trust
18 identifying the officer, then we would urge upon you 18 of those who do not know what I know in making difficult
19 that when the exercise of redaction is being undertaken, 19 decisions as may eventually become apparent in the case
20 proper consideration is given to our participatory 20 of some individual officers like this officer.
21 rights and the way in which that assists you in reaching 21 MS KAUFMANN: Please just give me a moment, sir.
22 the right decision. 22 Those, then, are my submissions in relation to HN26.
23 THE CHAIR: I think I can say, without disclosing anything 23 THE CHAIR: Yes.
24 that shouldn't be disclosed, that if I were to undertake 24 Mr Brandon?
25 that course in relation to this officer, it would 25 MR BRANDON: Sir, would you mind if we followed the speaking
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1 greatly increase the risk that the real identity of this 1 order that originally had been set out --
2 officer would be revealed. 2 THE CHAIR: Not at all.
3 MS KAUFMANN: I am grateful for that. 3 MR BRANDON: -- 1 say that because the Metropolitan Police
4 Then just moving on to the risk in relation to the 4 Service's position and our position on some of these
5 psychiatric condition. In a sense, it sounds as though 5 applications shall we say, is not --
6 it is neither here nor there given your assessment of 6 THE CHAIR: Are not always ad idem, I agree.
7 the possible risk of future threat of violence -- 7 MR BRANDON: They are not always the same.
8 THE CHAIR: On the contrary, the picture is complex. It is 8 THE CHAIR: Certainly, Mr Hall, I think.
9 a factor. 9 MR HALL: Idon' think there is anything I can usefully
10 MS KAUFMANN: It is factor? 10 add.
11 THE CHAIR: Yes. 11 MR BRANDON: Then in that case, there is nothing I wish to
12 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. So again, if this were a factor that 12 say either, sir.
13 would tip the balance so that otherwise you were minded 13 THE CHAIR: No one else has any observation, I take it?
14 with all the other factors not to make disclosure as it 14 Good.
15 were when balancing everything, then the absence of any 15 Next in the batting order is HN58, I think.
16 details again in relation to the psychiatric report 16 Submissions on behalf of the non-state, non-police core
17 would be a matter that would be a cause for real concern 17 participants by MS KAUFMANN re HN58
18 for us, because we can't make any representations 18 MS KAUFMANN: In your initial minded to in relation to HN58
19 about it. 19 you were minded to withhold both the real and the cover
20 If at the end of the day your view is, "l am 20 names. That is in paragraph 4.
21 satisfied because of the other risks arising under 21 THE CHAIR: Yes I was.
22 article 8 [ie the risk to his article 8 rights through 22 MS KAUFMANN: That was on the basis of some risk to his
23 the risk of violence] that I am not going to disclose 23 personal safety and a slight risk of causing a stress
24 the real name", then in a sense the non-disclosure here 24 reaction.
25 makes no difference. So, again, that is not something 25 We then made submissions --
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1 THE CHAIR: Yes. 1 Peter Francis, particular individuals have become
2 MS KAUFMANN: -- and those submissions both ours and those 2 suspicious in relation to particular officers.
3 on behalf of Mr Francis, paragraph 116 of ours, 3 THE CHAIR: That of course is right. Because of the
4 paragraphs 16 to 19 in relation to those on behalf of 4 revelations that have been made, it is possible to reach
5 Mr Francis, set out why this officer was a key officer 5 a provisional view in some cases that there may be more
6 in relation to the matters that this Inquiry is going to 6 revelations and in others that there may not be.
7 investigate. He was head of the Special Demonstration 7 MS KAUFMANN: That view will always be provisional and may
8 Squad in 1998 when he received Bob Lambert's report on 8 indeed be entirely wrong --
9 a meeting with HN81 and Richard Walton. 9 THE CHAIR: Of course.
10 Our first issue of concern is that none of this was 10 MS KAUFMANN: -- but what we do know about this officer is
11 ever set out in the original documents, so this is 11 that he moved into a managerial position, like, for
12 an issue of concern in relation to disclosure. 12 example, Bob Lambert, and we know about Bob Lambert's
13 THE CHAIR: Iaccept your joint submissions that the 13 activities before, so his role as an undercover officer
14 activity of this officer as a manager is one of the key 14 is obviously incredibly important in terms of looking at
15 things that I have to investigate. Ihave changed my 15 the culture he established in a managerial position. If
16 mind about how that can best be investigated, subject of 16 in fact he did engage in wrongdoing it is fundamental
17 course to representations which I anticipate hearing at 17 that it comes out. In order to come out, his cover name
18 a closed hearing later. 18 must be disclosed. It is going to be the only way it is
19 MS KAUFMANN: You have changed your mind, the position now 19 going to happen.
20 is that you are minded to reveal the real name but not 20 It is not a solution, we submit, to the function of
21 the cover name? 21 this Inquiry in getting to the truth to only reveal his
22 THE CHAIR: That is a proposal that I have advanced, because 22 real name so that his managerial activities can be
23 Tunderstand the force of the submission that in the 23 investigated. One then has to go back to the drawing
24 capacity of HN58 as a manager it is necessary and in the 24 board and assess whether or not disclosure of his cover
25 public interest that HN58 should account for actions 25 name is going to be -- there are two choices. You
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1 publicly -- 1 either disclose, we would submit, his cover name and his
2 MS KAUFMANN: Yes. 2 real name, or you disclose his cover name. But just
3 THE CHAIR: -- and in real name. 3 disclosing his real name is not going to do the job.
4 MS KAUFMANN: Starting from that premise, our submission is 4 Therefore you have to ask yourself, if I simple
5 it does not go far enough. Because he was a manager who 5 disclose his cover name, what is the risk going to be to
6 before he was a manager was an undercover officer -- 6 him, to his safety, to his article 8 rights and so
7 THE CHAIR: Yes. 7 forth?
8 MS KAUFMANN: -- and his conduct as an undercover officer 8 You have to ask the same questions if I disclose his
9 falls to be looked at in just the same way as all the 9 cover and his real. In an ideal world you would want to
10 other undercover officers in the Special Demonstration 10 disclose both, because you want him to account for his
11 Squad at this point in time. 11 managerial role in his real name, but you also want to
12 THE CHAIR: Indeed it does. I know of nothing so far in 12 get to the truth of his undercover activities. In our
13 relation to this officer which would suggest that HN58 13 submission your starting point should be, "If I can,
14 has done anything which would call for enquiry beyond 14 having sufficient regard and giving sufficient weight to
15 establishing what HN58 did. 15 his rights under articles 3 or 8 safely disclose his
16 MS KAUFMANN: Yes, but that simply begs the question, as you 16 cover name and his real name, that is the course |
17 yourself have recognised in relation to HN81. 17 should take".
18 THE CHAIR: Yes. 18 It is only if you conclude you cannot do that then
19 MS KAUFMANN: It is only by disclosing the cover name that 19 you should ask yourself whether or not disclosing his
20 we begin to give people the opportunity who were 20 cover name is going to sufficiently balance the rights,
21 affected by the undercover policing activities of 21 as it were.
22 a particular officer to know whether or not that officer 22 THE CHAIR: Are you contending that disclosure of the cover
23 engaged in anything wrong. 23 name is of greater significance than disclosure of the
24 As you will know, the only reason the wrongdoing has 24 real name?
25 come to light so far is because, apart from 25 MS KAUFMANN: I am not contending that, I am not contending
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1 that. It is a difficult issue, but what I am contending 1 of a risk of violence.
2 is that in an ideal world you should disclose both. 2 Similarly in relation to article 8. We don't know
3 Because there are separate reasons -- 3 the nature of the alleged interference. We know that
4 THE CHAIR: Can we assume for the moment that the world is 4 there is only a very slight risk of a stress reaction,
5 not ideal and you are being put to a preference, which 5 s0 we can put away aside any psychiatric injury, but we
6 would it be? 6 don't know whether or not we are dealing with
7 MS KAUFMANN: This is a difficult issue for the individuals 7 a situation where the concern is of a similar kind of
8 involved and there would need to be disclosure of the 8 activity or interaction as in the case of Bob Lambert.
9 groups infiltrated, the dates of the infiltration, 9 We don't know whether it is something more serious. If
10 before a view could be taken as to which of the two 10 it is a similar reaction as arises in the case of
11 would be preferable. So it may be that this simply has 11 Bob Lambert, we simple repeat our submissions in
12 to await that disclosure. 12 relation to that, either justifiable or it is not going
13 You will understand there are a large number of 13 to happen.
14 different individuals that we are representing, and 14 On what we have at the moment our submission would
15 there are different factors that they weigh in the 15 be that there are compelling factors to release both the
16 balance themselves. So that is an issue that would have 16 cover name and the real name and that is the course you
17 to be looked into in light of that information so that 17 should take. But in the event that you are not in a
18 an informed decision could be made by those who are 18 position to take that decision now, then we would seek
19 affected, because at this moment we don't even know. 19 further disclosure and an opportunity to make further
20 THE CHAIR: I'm going, I am afraid, to try to put you on the 20 submissions.
21 spot. On the basis of what is now known -- I appreciate 21 THE CHAIR: Okay, the batting order may matter here because
22 that what is now known is incomplete as far as you and 22 I know there are different views about this.
23 those whom you represent are concerned, highly 23 Mr Hall, I think you better go first.
24 incomplete -- do you have a preference and if so what 24 Submissions on behalf of the Metropolitan Police Service by
25 is it? 25 MR HALL re HN58
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1 MS KAUFMANN: I have no instructions, I cannot give you 1 MR HALL: Yes. Our initial application was that there
2 a preference. I have interest groups who may take 2 should be restrictions over both, initially accepted by
3 conflicting positions. As you will understand, there 3 you, sir, and now you are minded to depart from that.
4 are is a very broad umbrella. There is the Lawrence 4 THE CHAIR: There are a number of possibilities and
5 groups and the justice campaigns, then there may be 5 I indicate that I have changed my mind about the
6 others who were infiltrated whilst he was in his 6 potential importance of this officer in his managerial
7 undercover policing role and there could be a conflict 7 capacity giving evidence in the real name.
8 between the positions that they take. 8 MR HALL: May I say, we understand that and the question of
9 At which point then that conflict would have to be 9 what to do with officers whose managerial role may be
10 dealt with by adequate and separate representation so 10 more significant in the context of the Inquiry than
11 that each person could put forward their position. 11 their undercover role is something that we are wrestling
12 I have no instructions, I cannot tell you. 12 with in relation to other officers as well and how best
13 THE CHAIR: Okay. I have pressed you as far as I can 13 to assist you.
14 reasonably do. 14 THE CHAIR: Yes.
15 MS KAUFMANN: In a sense there is nothing further I can 15 MR HALL: We do recognise there is an issue here. Obviously
16 sensibly say further at this stage as to what direction 16 one is looking at the personal safety and psychiatric
17 you should go in. 17 harm to an officer. So it is a matter one is going to
18 There are very compelling reasons for disclosing 18 have to consider carefully and we welcome the
19 both. We don't have information to make any meaningful 19 opportunity to deal wi